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TURTLECREEK TOWNSHIP BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

 

 

 

 ON     MAY 19                        15 

 
 
 

Special Meeting Turtlecreek Township Trustees 
To Discuss Union Village/Otterbein and 
Possible Development of a TIF District 

 
Meeting was called to order at 2:00 PM by Mr. Sams 
Mr. Sams led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 
The following persons were present: 

 
TRUSTEES:  Jonathan Sams, James VanDeGrift, Dan Jones 
CHIEF FISCAL OFFICER: Tammy Boggs 
RECORDING SECRETARY: Jennifer Niehaus 
GUESTS:  Brenda Wehmer, Stephen P. Wilson, Jill Hreben, Matt Nolan, Martin Russell, Caleb Bell 
 
Martin Russell stated his willingness to assist in this process, and Ms. Hreben expressed her 
appreciation for the time spent by all in considering the project.  
 
Mr. Nolan explained the table of figures he brought analyzing the TIF structure, (attached), which 
reflected funds if the TIF were at 50% exemption.  He emphasized that the schools as well as the 
library and the health district receive funding from tax proceeds, and so must be considered.  Mr. 
Nolan also stressed the importance of the exemption standing at 50%, and that an NCA fund would 
be for use in Union Village only. 
 
Ms. Wehmer pointed out that it’s possible that infrastructure would be in place before any residents 
are, and that the TIF cannot be used for maintenance purposes, except repaving when needed 
later.  She stated that to better evaluate the project, we would need the timing of the infrastructure 
build out. 
 
Mr. VanDeGrift asked for clarification on the schools’ position, and Mr. Nolan told him that the 
Vocational school (WCCC) would receive the same “deal” as Lebanon City Schools, so must 
agree.  Mr. VanDeGrift also asked about the makeup of the NCA board, and was informed that it 
would have a minimum of 5 members, maximum of 12.  Mr. Bell stated that public representation 
on such a board must exceed that of the developer/private entity therefore outvoting them, and that 
NCA revenues can be placed “in boxes” to prevent the board wrongly controlling funds.  Mr. 
VanDeGrift indicated his general support of the concept as it stands based on the projections 
showing no harm to the Township. 
 
Ms. Wehmer added that funds coming to Township from NCA may be placed into designated Twp. 
accounts, such as “Fire,” and are able to be used flexibly. 
 
Mr. Russell raised question that the negotiability of this project must be determined, but larger 
issues should be solved first, starting with Otterbein’s negotiation with the schools. 
 
Ms. Wehmer stated that a project list for inclusion in TIF must be produced, with total dollar 
amount, as well as a review of what is eligible for inclusion.  She also discussed two different ways 
to transfer ownership of the infrastructure to the Township.  Mr. Bell noted a third way with 
developer and authority as partners. 
 
Ms. Boggs pointed out her concerns that any process must satisfy the State Auditor.  More 
discussion of what needs to happen next concluded with Mr. Wilson saying that if the TIF is a no, 
Otterbein would prefer to stop spending money toward the project, and that he would like to see on 
paper a determination to move forward.  Ms. Hreben described the NCA as an anomaly, and stated 
that the project is our future.  Mr. Russell pointed out that he and Mr. Nolan are willing to help both 
sides evaluate the potential. 
 
Ms. Wehmer emphasized that while the numbers for a 50% TIF are valid, those numbers are 
based on assumptions regarding the project, and so cannot actually predict outcomes, unless there 
are figures for the cost of infrastructure.  She reiterated that we do not have the numbers to go 
forward.  
 
Ms. Hreben stated that the numbers should be acceptable with any variables input, and Mr. Wilson 
added that we need a starting point.  Ms. Hreben asked the group if the Township is agreeable if 
“made whole”?  Discussion ensued around concept of residential TIFs and the presence of 
commercial areas inside them. 
 
Mr. Jones said that his main concern is that the public in the rest of the Township is protected, and 
not asked to financially support this project.  He stated there seemed to be some presumption of 
TIF acceptance before consideration. 
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Mr. Wilson stated that Otterbein never asked specifically for a 100% TIF, and Ms. Hreben 
apologized for the misunderstanding however it occurred.  Mr. Sams inquired if all could agree to 
go forward on good faith of general support of a 50% TIF with an NCA, as Otterbein continues 
negotiation with the schools and develops a framework for an NCA.  Mr. Jones indicated his 
agreement, as did Mr. Nolan, Mr. Russell, and all present. 
 
Mr. Jones made the motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Sams. 
 
The next regular meeting has been scheduled for May 26, 2015 at 8:00 a.m. 
 
 
 
Signed: ___________________________________________President 
 
 
 
 
Attest: ____________________________________________Recording Secretary 
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